
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CARDIFF BOWLING CLUB 

COOPERATIVE LIMITED 
ABN 15 476 795 684 

 

74th ANNUAL REPORT 

& 

BALANCE SHEET 

2024-2025 



CARDIFF BOWLING CLUB COOPERATIVE LIMITED 
ABN 15 476 795 684 

 

OFFICE BEARERS 2024-2025 

 

 

 
 
PRESIDENT:     Warren Wahlstedt 
 
 
VICE-PRESIDENT:    Ken Minotti 
 
 
SECRETARY:     Bob Murdoch 
 
 
GAMES SECRETARY:   Bill Marchant 
 

 
DIRECTORS:     Neville Berry, George Liggins, Bill Marchant, 

Carl Paget 
 
 

 
 
 

DIRECTORS MEETINGS 
 
The number of meetings the Directors held during the year and the number of meetings 
attended by each director are set out in the following table. 
 

             Board Meetings 
Board Members              A                   B  

  
 
where: 
   column A: the number of meetings the Director was entitled to attend 
   column B: the number of meetings the Director attended 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 Warren Wahlstedt 12 12 

 Ken Minotti 12 12 

 Bob Murdoch  12 12 

 Neville Berry 12 10 

 George Liggins 12 10 

 Bill Marchant 12 10 

 Carl Paget 12 11 



LIFE MEMBERS 
 
 
 

2010 D. Wells    2011 K. Minotti  2013 C. Myers 
 
2016 J. Hancock (L)   2017 J. Erskine  2017 G. James 
 
2019 R. Murdoch   2020 N. Berry  2022 P. Hoole (L) 
 
2024 D. Evans   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

DEPARTED LIFE MEMBERS 
 
 
 

1958 I. Forbes    1960 E. Bryant    1961 R. Hodgins 
 
1971 J. Stace    1971 E. Roberts    1972 H. Hodgins 
  
1972 T. Morris    1974 J.N. Byrnes    1979 L. Woodward 
 
1979 W. Lawrence   1984 L. Gee    1988 E. Winship 
 
1994 N. Dietrich    1996 J. McKim    1997 P. Dooley (L) 
 
1998  J. Shields    1999 J. Young    1999 I. Baillie (L) 
 
1999  T. Walker    2000 H.L. Merrion   2008 J.A. Stewart
   
2012 R. Murrell    2014 R. Lincoln    2015 B. Hoole  
 
2021 P. Evans 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



CARDIFF BOWLING CLUB COOPERATIVE LIMITED 
ABN 15 476 795 684 

AGENDA FOR ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

Sunday 18 May 2025 at 10:00 am 

 

The President opens the meeting and welcomes those attending. 

 

A moment’s silence for departed members and their families. 

 

The President introduces Greater Newcastle Bowls representative Don Wells and Scott 

Faraday-Bensley from Evolution representing the club’s accountants. 

 

The minutes of the 2024 AGM read, moved, and accepted. 

 

 

 

Declaration of Ballot:   Directors (9) 

 

Financial Report and Balance Sheet — summation by Scott Faraday-Bensley 

 

Response from Don Wells, Greater Newcastle Bowls Treasurer, who inducts the Club 

President. 

 

Elected President inducts elected Officers. 

 

Election of Returning Officer and Scrutineers. 

 

 

Resolution 1 — That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act:  

(a) The members hereby approve and agree to expenditure by the Club in a sum not 

exceeding $2000 until the next Annual General Meeting of the club in the following  

activities of directors.      

 

i. Reasonable expenses incurred by directors in travelling to and from director’s 

 meetings or other duly constituted meetings as approved by the board from time 

 to time on production of invoices, receipts or other proper documentary evidence 

 of such expenditure.  

ii. Reasonable expenses incurred by directors in relation to such other duties 

 including entertainment of special guests of the Club and other promotional 

 activities performed by directors which activities and the expenses there from 

 are approved by the board before payment is made on production of receipts, 

 invoices or other proper documentary evidence of such expenditure. 

(b) The members hereby acknowledge that the benefits in paragraph (a) above are not 

available to members generally but only to those who are Directors of the Club. 



Resolution 2 — That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act the members consider and 

approve the directors’ honoraria as recommended by the Board: 

 • Secretary $7800 · 00, Games Secretary $2500 · 00, President $750 · 00,  

  Vice President $750 · 00, and Directors (6) $750 · 00  

 

 

 

General Business: 
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MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS 



PRESIDENT’S REPORT — 2023-2024 

 

In my third year as president, I have had the pleasure of working with 

friendly board members and staff. I believe we are in a better financial 

position. 

It has been a very trying year as to the changes in club policies made by 

government rules. However, the light at the end is starting to appear a lot 

brighter. As said before, the board has had a very difficult year, but as a 

team we have tried to fulfil the needs of our members. 

To our bar staff, I would like to thank each and everyone of you for the 

hard times we have endured due to the lack of staffing levels. 

The fishing club led by President George Liggins; I thank you for the 

support once again you have given our club. 

To the Women’s Bowling Club, you have given great support to our club 

and I personally thank you for that. I hope it continues in a positive way, 

leading to the amalgamation of both parties. 

Volunteers are a big part of our club and thank you to each and every one. 

Without mentioning names, these people know what they have contributed 

to our club. 

Our office staff, which is Liz and Bob, I personally would like to thank them 

for the wonderful work they have done for our club. 

Trent, our greenkeeper, thank you. 

The bistro, run by The Blind Chef, Ian and Maia, has contributed a lot to 

our club with quality meals and service. It is with sadness they are leaving 

and I wish them all the best for the future. 

Last but not least, I would like to thank YOU, our members, for once again 

supporting our club through bowls, galas and competitions at our club. 

Wishing you all the best. 

 

Warren Wahlstedt 

President 

 

 



SECRETARY’S REPORT — 2024-2025 

 

It has been a pleasure carrying out the duties as the club’s honorary 

secretary over the past year, although I have found it to be rather involved 

and difficult with the changes in compliance, etc. 

I honestly believe that your club has been travelling along in a very positive 

outlook, apart from various negative influences that have presented 

themselves over the past twelve months. 

The board has and is implementing several ideas in an attempt to better the 

club’s profile and standing both in the community and in the bowls sector. 

This will be an ongoing program which will need the support of all club 

members (bowlers and social). 

As you will see in our financial report the club has in my opinion had a 

reasonable year, not what I’d hoped for, but an improvement on last year’s 

result. Repairs and maintenance have increased, but taking into 

consideration the club is coming up to its 75th anniversary and like us all, the 

older we get, things break down and need repairing and replacing. 

To our volunteers I thank you for your continued support and work around the 

club, and as I have said in the past, one of the reasons we survive is because 

of your efforts. 

Our staff, I believe, are some of the best in the hospitality industry. Bar staff 

under the supervision of Amanda — Hayley, Emily, Mark, Rye, Evan, Nathan 

and Mick; Trent our greenkeeper; Shirley our cleaner; and Terry our Bowls 

Coordinator — thank you all. I have a special thank you to our office manager 

Liz who continues to do an outstanding job making sure we remain on track. I 

apologise if I have forgotten to mention anyone. 

To our women’s club President Maureen and Secretary Di, thank you for your 

support and look forward to the future of the club. 

I am sure most members have heard by now that the Blind Chef - Food by 

Maia have given notice that they will finish on Saturday 24 May 2025. I thank 

both Ian and Maia sincerely for their years at the club. The board is in the 

process of obtaining new caterers and hopes to have a decision shortly. 

Cardiff Men's Bowlers Fishing Club under the guidance of President George, 

thank you for your support over the past twelve months. 

 

Bob Murdoch 

Honorary Secretary 



BOWLS COORDINATOR’S REPORT — 2024-2025 

 
I submit to you, the Cardiff Men’s bowls report for 2024-2025. 

On the morning the 2023-2024 AGM was held, Grade Three (3) won and 

qualified to play in the semi-final that afternoon. But, alas, they were beaten 
by Beresfield who went on to win the NDBA final. 

Cardiff’s 2023-2024 Major Fours winners Scott Karuso, Greg Boon, Michael 
Browning and Peter Walls won through to the NDBA Campion of Champions 

Fours Final and were defeated in the final. Congratulations. 

The following players in the 2024-2025 season have done themselves and 
Cardiff BC proud: 

GNB Senior Fours Semi-finalists: Kel Frame, Neal Attwood, John 
Mackenzie and Ross Lawrence 

GNB U25 Pairs Semi-finalists: Harry Smith and Sean Broderick 

GNB Veterans Pairs Final: Kel Frame and Chris Handley (Cardiff) defeating 
Ian Harrison and Mark Scobie (Cardiff/Water Board). Congratulations to all 
players. 

Greater Newcastle Bowls (GNB) Open Pennants 2024-2025: Cardiff had 
four (4) sides competing. After the sectional play, Grades Two (2) and Seven 
(7) won their sections, while Grades Three (3) and Four (4) finished second in 
their sections to make the playoffs. 

In Grade Seven, each rink lost 1 game to finish with 97 points from a 
maximum of 100 points and went on the win the GNB Grade 7 Pennant. They 
now play at Lake Cathie in sectional play of Friday and Saturday 27-28 June 
and semi and final are to be played at North Haven on Sunday 29 June.  
GO CARDIFF SUPER SEVENS. 

At Beresfield, Grade Two (2) made the final and were defeated by Teralba. 

At Stockton Grade Three (3) lost their game, as did Grade Four (4) at 
Belmont and were both eliminated from the playoffs. 

Special mention must go to all the volunteers, umpires (Pennants, 
Tournaments and Club Championships), the chefs and the food deliverers at 
the BBQ for the tournaments. 

A huge thankyou goes to the Blind Chef and staff for catering for our major 
tournaments.  

It’s very much appreciated by all players. 

On behalf of Cardiff members and visiting bowlers, I wish to thank the 

sponsors of all the tournaments at Cardiff Bowling Club as well as the club 

itself. 



2024-2025 Championship Winners and Runners-up  
Bowls season now financial year (July to June) 

 Winners Runners-up 

Club Singles Damian Robb Ron Cusack 

Club Pairs Sean Broderick and Peter Walls Chris Smith and Geoff Carlyle 

Club Triples Not finalised at this time Not finalised at this time 

Club Fours 
Greg Boon, Ryan Hitchcock, 

Gary Martin and Peter Walls 

John Brown Snr, Michael  
Davies, David Brown and John 

Brown Jnr 

Minor Singles Commences after AGM Commences after AGM 

Consistency Neil Smith Michael Davies 

President’s Pairs Frank Lott and John Hann 
Michael Davies and  

Craig Wahlstedt 

All club Singles and Pairs winners are entitled to nominate to play in BNSW 
State Championships. 

 
Club Pairs winners competed in the BNSW Champion of Champion Pairs 
with Jack Broderick (substitute for Peter Walls) and Sean Broderick played 
two rounds at Guildford BC and one round on 29 April at Cabramatta BC. 
Unfortunately they did not qualify for the knockout stage. Congratulations 
Jack and Sean. 

 
Damian Robb will compete in the Champion of Champion Singles 
commencing on 2 June 2025 with Merrylands BC, the host club. 

 
Club Fours winners play in the GNB Regional Champion of Champion Fours 
commencing 12 July 2025. 

 
Congratulations to all winners, runners-up and all competitors in the club 
championships and galas. 

 
I’m looking forward to the next 12 months and wish everyone success in your 
future bowling seasons. 

 

Terry Blow 

Bowls Coordinator 



CARDIFF WOMEN’S BOWLING CLUB REPORT — 2024-2025 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone on behalf of Cardiff 

Women’s Bowling Club for your continued support throughout the year.  

Special thanks to the Board of Directors, especially Bob Murdoch who has 

made all requests to the club easy and appreciable for the benefit of all. 

Thanks to Liz in the office for all her assistance and patience with all our 

requests. 

To all the bar staff, with a special thanks to Amanda for her assistance and 

presentation when we have various clubs in attendance. 

And to Trent, our greenkeeper, who has assisted us during all the bad 

weather we have had throughout the year to proceed with our gala days. 

Thanks to the fishing club and all those various members who have 

supported our charity days and fundraising activities 

We have had great support from all members, both men and ladies, with our 

Tuesday gala days. 

On behalf of our President Maureen Mitchell and all members of the 

Women’s Club we would to extend our congratulations to all incoming 

directors and we look forward to the continued support and friendship from all 

at Cardiff Bowling Club. 

Diane Moore 

Honorary Secretary 

 



CARDIFF MEN’S BOWLERS FISHING CLUB REPORT — 2024-2025 

 

Fishermen — Well done lads, as there were some really nice fish weighed in 

and we still have awhile to go before the comp finishes. It’s not the 

weighmaster’s fault that Mother Nature still has the final say, but she is the 

boss. 

To the bowling club, thank you for your support for our Tuesday and Friday 

raffles. To our hardworking committee and helpers, well done. 

The fishing club is now into its 50th year and we are starting to put things into 

place for the big celebration — it’s going to be a wonderful event. 

To Amanda and her bar staff, thank you so much for making sure we stay 

happy and hydrated. 

 
 

George Liggins 

President 

 

P.S. You cannot catch fish in bed. If you own a houseboat it’s possible! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

SAFETY EVERY DAY IS THE FISHO’S WAY 


























































